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The Place of Psychiatry in
the Undergraduate Medical Curriculum
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In the past twenty years a number of major epidemiologi-
cal studies carried out in different parts of the countryr->
have established that the prevalence of various types of
mental illnesses in India is similar to that in developed
countries. It is estimated that severe mental disorders
such as schizophrenia, affective disorders and organic
psychosis are likely to affect at least one per cent of any
population at a given time and involve at least another ten
per cent at some stage in their lives.s Yet the importance
of these findings is reflected neither in the availability of
health services nor in the training of personnel. It would
be unrealistic to try solving mental health problems in
developing countries like India through the services of
specialized mental health workers alone. The solution lies
in evolving programmes that emphasize the decentraliza-
tion of health services and the integration of mental health
with thern.? General practitioners can play an important
role in such services and must therefore be given adequate
training in psychiatry during their undergraduate medical
career.s

Although postgraduate training in psychiatry has
improved vastly over the years, facilities for teaching
psychiatry at the undergraduate level have been inade-
quate.? Nearly one-third of the medical colleges in India
do not have independent departments of psychiatry. Most
colleges have no provision for courses in behavioural sci-
ences nor do they offer opportunities for the examination
of psychiatric in-patients. The exposure of medical stu-
dents is limited to some visits to mental hospitals but the
inhuman conditions there result in creating fears among
them rather than developing interest in mental health
problerns.s

As early as 1959, Kripal Singh in his presidential address
to the Indian Psychiatric Society (IPS) recommended
systematic and adequate psychiatric training at the under-
graduate level with a compulsory examination in the
subject. 10 K. C. Dube, in his presidential address in 1966,
called for a new orientation to the medical curriculum
with psychiatry as an essential medical science. I I He also
recommended educating the principals of medical colleges
and professors of clinical subjects about the need for an
integrated psychiatry course in the undergraduate medi-
cal curriculum.
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The first IPS Sub-committee on Teaching of Psychiatry
(1964) considered it essential that a medical practitioner
be equipped to deal with psychiatric problems as about
half of his patients would require psychiatric help.t?

In 1965 and 1968 WHO organized two seminars on
psychiatry teaching at Ranchi and Agra respectively. 13-14

In 1970another seminar was held at the All India Institute-
of Medical Sciences, New Delhi on The Place of
Psychiatry in Medical Education' .IS The Indian delega-
tion at this seminar had to woefully report that, despite
two seminars held earlier, no perceptible progress had
been made in this country regarding the teaching of
psychiatry to undergraduate medical students. This was
ascribed mainly to some restrictive recommendations
made by the Medical Council of India.»

Current recommendations of the Council, which came
into force in 1971, include attendance for a period of 15
days in psychiatric wards/out-patient departments with
not less than six lectures/demonstrations. Earlier the
recommendations were even more restrictive and pre-
scribed not more than six hours of Psychology and 14
hours of Psychiatry.

As late as 1983, there was yet another national work-
shop on undergraduate medical education in mental
health. 16 It considered all aspects of present day teaching,
syllabus, time-table and methodology and also took into
account the competence required by a graduate to deal
with common psychiatric ailments. The workshop observed
that unless there was an evaluation at the university
examination level, the students would not take an interest
in the subject and there would be no proper feedback to
the teachers about their teaching skills. The proceedings
and recommendations of the workshop were sent to the
Medical Council of India and other relevant agencies.
There has, however, been no change in the situation. In
developed countries, even though the number of
psychiatrists and related health professionals is large,
emphasis is laid on psychiatry and behavioural sciences in
the undergraduate medical curriculum. In addition the
-entire psychiatry curriculum is reviewed frequently. A
brief account of the teaching of psychiatry at the under-
graduate level in some other countries is given below. 17

In the USA, behavioural sciences are taught in the first
year of undergraduate studies. During the first two years,
there are about 60 hours of teaching in various psychoso-
cial areas. In the third year, 30 hours are devoted to prac-
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tical teaching of psychiatry. In the fourth year, there is a
full-time posting of eight weeks of psychiatry clerkship
compared to eight weeks each allotted for obstetrics and
paediatrics and 12weeks for both medicine and surgery.

In Denmark the teaching of mental disorders started in
1902and was well established by 1912. During the fifties it
acquired the status of a major clinical subject rising to
third place after surgery and medicine and ahead of
paediatrics and obstetrics and gynaecology. Now there
are approximately 240 hours of psychiatry teaching in a
six-year course comprising about seven per cent of the
total time. It is a major clinical discipline with a qualifying
examination at the end of the course.

In Britain, psychiatry established its place in medical
education in the forties. However, it went through major
changes in the seventies following the General Medical
Council's recommendations in 1967 regarding medical
education, which re-emphasized the importance of
behavioural sciences and psychiatry in medical teaching
and practice. Currently, 80 hours are devoted to the
behavioural science course during basic medical science
teaching. During the clinical course, students first learn
interview skills and psychiatric history-taking once a day
for 36 weeks and then attend a full-time psychiatry
clerkship for three months. This is usually followed by a
university examination as in other subjects.

There is a greater emphasis in Malaysia.on the teaching
of psychiatry since the introduction of a new curriculum
in the late seventies. Psychiatric aspects of various clinical
disorders are discussed from the first year, followed by
separate courses in community psychiatry and general
psychiatry. Most of the clinical teaching takes place in the
fourth and fifth years of the course and consists of lec-
tures, seminars and tutorials. Students are provided the
opportunity to develop skills in history-taking and inter-
view techniques. They are required to submit in detail five
case histories as well as a discussion on management. At
the end of the posting they are formally assessed. The
total teaching involves approximately 100 hours (Jayas-
wa11987, personal communication).

In the last three decades, many newly independent
African countries have started medical colleges. Although
their curricula provide for a substantial time for the teaching
of psychiatry, owing to inadequate resources and shortage
of trained manpower the courses are not always held regu-
larly. Most psychiatrists are expatriates whose mobility is
very high. In Ethiopia, where the author has had first-
hand experience, 8there isprovision for 20 hours of teaching
of behavioural sciences during the first two years of the
medical course, followed by a full-time," eight-week
posting in psychiatry during the fourth and final years.
Unfortunately, owing to shortage of staff this has been
reduced to only six weeks and the behavioural sciences
course has been abolished. However, it remains one of
the major seven subjects taught and examined in the final
year, the others being medicine, surgery, gynaecology
and obstetrics, paediatrics, ophthalmology and commu-
nity medicine. The broad aims of the course are that
students should learn the importance of psychological
factors in social and clinical contexts, diagnose psychiatric
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illnesses and be able to give at least primary care to serious
conditions such as psychosis, depression, epilepsy and
mental retardation. The specific objectives are to enable
students:

1. to recognize major psychiatric disorders in the
community and be able to treat some of them and refer
others to the appropriate agencies;

2. to deal with psychiatric emergencies;
3. to understand the role of psychosocial factors in physical

disorders.

To obtain the necessary feedback, students were asked
to evaluate the programme critically and make suggestions
for further improvement. Anonymity and confidentiality
were maintained during such evaluation. The details have
been discussed elsewheres but the point worth noting
was that they not only became aware of the magnitude of
the psychiatric problems in the community but also of the
role of psychosocial factors in general medical practice.
They were also able to comment on the adequacies and
inadequacies of the programme in providing them with
the requisite skills to manage various disorders.

It is evident from the foregoing account that psychiatry
should occupy an important place in a modern and well-
balanced undergraduate medical curriculum. It is impor-
tant that general practitioners and other health workers
should be equipped to provide basic mental health services
to the needy in the community, 18but they are not yet
qualified to provide meaningful care because of inadequate
training at the undergraduate level. This is so notwith-
standing the fact that between 30% and 60% of all people
receiving care in general medical out-patient departments
have significant emotional or psychiatric problems. 19-21In
India, general practitioners have inadequate and insuffi-
cient knowledge regarding important psychiatric diagnostic
categories and corresponding drug management. Their
knowledge regarding causation and long-term consequ-
ences of mental illnesses is even poorer. Recently, in a
descriptive study from a teaching general hospital, the
ability of non-psychiatric clinicians to manage psychiatric
emergencies was studied.22 In nearly half the cases, these
clinicians could not make or suggest a correct diagnosis
while in 69% of cases they were .unable to suggest any
immediate management for such cases in the emergency
room because of an inadequate knowledge of and training
in psychiatry.

India already has a National Mental Health Pro-
gramme,23 the implementation of which must involve all
health professionals at various levels. By a conservative
estimate, nearly 10million citizens of India may be suffer-
ing from serious mental disorders at any given time. It is
evidently impossible for the presently available 1500
psychiatrists to look after such a large population.
However, 108 medical colleges in India are training
roughly 13 000 doctors every year. It is very important
that their undergraduate training is quickly and suitably
altered in such a manner that a newly qualified doctor is
able to discharge his responsibilities for better mental
health care.23
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India is a signatory to the Alma Ata Declaration which
envisages health for all by the year AD 2000. This must
include mental health besides physical and social health.
If we are to achieve this goal of health for all, we must act
now.
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